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M I N U T E S

At 4:03 PM, the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Edith Loyer Nelson in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Paul Burton, Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Sarah Phillips, and Ms. Elsa Welch were present.

Mr. Larry Paulsen represented the Attorney General’s office.

APPROVAL OF PREVIOUS MINUTES:
A motion was made by Mr. Paul Burton to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held September 24, 2003.   The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Elsa Welch, was approved unanimously.

A motion was made by Ms. Sarah Phillips to approve the minutes of the Board Retreat, held September 9 and 10, 2003.  The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Paul Burton, was approved unanimously.  

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:
Chair Edith Loyer Nelson asked if anyone would like to address the Board during the Open Comment Period.  Professor Art West, a member of the Choir of the Sound, asked to speak and reminded everyone about the Choir’s upcoming Holiday Concerts, which are also a celebration of the 27-year relationship between the College and the Choir.  He invited the Board members, as guests of the Choir, to attend either of the two concerts to be performed on Saturday, December 6, or either of the two concerns to be performed Sunday, December 7.  
Chair Edith Loyer Nelson expressed her thanks for the invitation and asked that Professor West extend the Board’s appreciation to the Choir.  

Chair Edith Loyer Nelson then asked if anyone else would like to address the Board during the Open Comment Period.  Faculty member Diane Clifford asked to speak.  She distributed a packet which had been prepared for each Board member detailing information about Campus Equity Week, October 27-31, which is intended to heighten public awareness of the contributions and working conditions of part-time faculty in higher education.  In addition to Equity Week, Governor Locke has signed a proclamation designating October 29 “Adjunct and Part-time Faculty Recognition Day.”  She asked the Board to consider responding to a Resolution from the Shoreline Community College Federation of Teachers asking that the Board adopt a resolution in support of Campus Equity Week 2003.
INTRODUCTION OF NEW TRUSTEE, MR. JEFFREY P. LEWIS:
Chair Loyer Nelson introduced newly appointed Shoreline Community College Trustee, Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, to the Board, asking if Mr. Lewis would like to say a few words about himself.  
Mr. Lewis expressed his appreciation to Chair Loyer Nelson, to the other Board members, and to President Moore for giving him the opportunity to serve.  He has been associated with the Shoreline Community College Foundation Board for 13-14 years and has come to appreciate what the students, staff and administration mean for the community.  Mr. Lewis also said he was appreciative of the support voiced on his behalf when he was under consideration for this appointment by the Governor.  He said he currently runs a company, Shoreline Bank, which was formed over four years ago.  In addition to his business, he resides in Shoreline and said his attachments are in this community.  
President Moore added that, in addition to his service to Shoreline Community College, Mr. Lewis serves as Advisory Board Member of the Shoreline-Lake Forest Park Arts Council, Board Member and Treasurer of the new Cultural Development Authority of King County and member of the Shoreline Breakfast Rotary Club.

 
TRENDS AND UPDATES:
Enrollment & Marketing – Andrea Rye and Judy Yu

Dr. Andrea Rye distributed a document including an enrollment report and began by explaining the sequence of events that led to the current enrollment picture at Shoreline, as well as what the College is doing to address the issues.  
Judy then reported that much is being done to recruit students, including a revitalized quarterly class schedule.  Promotion will be in place by November before Winter Quarter registration begins.  The College is also recruiting by emailing “no-show” students in an effort to find out why they didn’t follow through to come to college.  The College will also contact waitlisted students to keep in touch.  In addition, new students will be telephoned between three and five times this quarter to let them know we’re here and assist them into Winter Quarter.  She said when students engage in activities outside the classroom it helps to keep students here.
Ms. Sarah Phillips said she has heard many comments about “why bother to go to a community college if I can’t get into a four-year university.”  She said a big part of our story is, “students can come to Shoreline and transfer successfully to the University of Washington.”  This is a message that should be geared to parents. 

Mr. Paul Burton added that he is pleased to see long-range planning, which will place Shoreline ahead of the curve as growth expands. 

Advising & Counseling – Yvonne Terrell-Powell, Jeff Omalanz-Hood, Kim Thompson
Dr. Yvonne Terrell-Powell, Director of Student Development, began this presentation by noting that Advising and Counseling is part of student support services under the umbrella of “Student Development.”  

Advising and Counseling and all the activities collaborating under Student Development has the main goal of student success.  One focus is on outreach; another is to help students “cross the bridge” to their goals.  She introduced Mr. Jeff Omalanz-Hood, Coordinator of the High School Development Program, and Ms. Kim Thompson, Coordinator for Services for Students with Disabilities.  First Mr. Omalanz-Hood and then Ms. Thompson provided updates to the Board.
Ms. Sarah Phillips said she is glad Shoreline is a campus that invites and accommodates students with disabilities.  She asked how much of the costs to offer this program are not covered by government funding, saying that is a subject Board members would want to discuss with legislators.  
Ms. Phillips further asked how the College keeps in contact with students who are not being advised.  Dr. Terrell-Powell said the information provided today was specific to the Student Development Center, but that students are also advised in the Divisions.  

REPORT:  PRE-DESIGNS FOR HEALTH OCCUPATIONS/SCIENCES BUILDING:
Dr. Carol Henderson, Vice President for Academic Affairs, explained that she was representing Vice President Beverly Brandt, who could not be present due to a commitment to be a member of an accreditation team out-of-state.  

Dr. Henderson introduced Ms. Liz Jacks, representing NBBJ architects, saying she appreciates the work NBBJ has been performing, including open campus meetings and charrettes.  She cited their work, in particular, to make long-range campus facilities planning an important part of the day-to-day college life and as a plan for the future. 
Vice President Henderson presented a series of exhibits to illustrate the choices in the pre-design phase of the Allied Health/Sciences Building and subsequent changes to the campus. At the state level, Shoreline can request a growth project, replacement project, remodel and/or a funding match.  Within the last 48 hours, it was determined that Shoreline’s square footage per student was so much under the statewide average that the Health Occupations/Sciences Building will be submitted as a new building growth proposal, rather than a replacement project.  The College will also request a project in each of the other three categories:  The Annex (remodel); 2500 (replacement); Automotive Expansion (funding match). 
Vice President Henderson then asked Ms. Liz Jacks to speak.  Ms. Jacks explained the process used in approaching this project.  The pre-design is reviewed by OFM, then the State Board for Community and Technical Colleges requires a capital budget request.  At this point, the pre-design is being developed so Shoreline’s administration can use the information to develop the capital budget request.  The pre-design process will help all to reach consensus and continue to develop the project together.  Ms. Jacks said she is gratified by the cross-campus interest because she wants to create the best answer for Shoreline’s needs.  She cautioned, however, that the main concern with a pre-design is determining the right cost.  Much could eventually change before the final design, but the dollar amount doesn’t change.  The Legislature would only approve a certain level of funding. 
Mr. Paul Burton, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson and Mr. Jeff Lewis all voiced agreement that potential building sites and construction take into consideration the displacement of parking spaces and research parking alternatives. 
ACTION:  ELECTION OF 2003-2004 BOARD OFFICERS:
This item was considered by the Board in accordance with Board Bylaw 7518, paragraph one, which states,


The officers of the Board of Trustees shall be a chair, a vice-chair, and a secretary.  At the meeting of the Board immediately following the first day of October each year, the Board shall elect from its membership the chair and vice-chair to serve for the ensuing year.  As specified by state law, the secretary shall be the President of Shoreline Community College or his/her designee.

Nominations and elections for Chair and Vice-Chair and confirmation of the Secretary to the Board of Trustees may be considered by the Board to serve for the ensuing year.

Board Chair Edith Loyer Nelson declared that nominations were open for Chair of the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees to serve from November 2003 through October 2004. 

Ms. Sarah Phillips nominated Mr. Paul Burton to serve as Chair of the Board for 2003-04.  No other names were placed in nomination.  

Motion 03:29:
Ms. Sarah Phillips made a motion that Mr. Paul Burton be nominated as Chair of the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees, to serve from November 2003 through October 2004, as mandated by Board Bylaw 7518.  

The motion was seconded by Ms. Elsa Welch. Chair Loyer Nelson then called for a vote from the Board.  Mr. Paul Burton was elected Board Chair with a unanimous “Aye” vote from the Board.  

Board Chair Edith Loyer Nelson declared that nominations were open for Vice Chair of the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees to serve from November 2003 through October 2004. 

Mr. Paul Burton nominated Ms. Elsa Welch to serve as Vice Chair of the Board.  No other names were placed in nomination.  

Motion 03:30:
Mr. Paul Burton made a motion that Ms. Elsa Welch be nominated as Vice Chair of the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees, to serve from November 2003 through October 2004, as mandated by Board Bylaw 7518.  

The motion was seconded by Ms. Sarah Phillips. Chair Loyer Nelson then called for a vote from the Board.  Ms. Elsa Welch was elected Board Vice Chair with a unanimous “Aye” vote from the Board.  

Board Chair Edith Loyer Nelson declared that nominations were open for Secretary to the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees to serve from November 2003 through October 2004. 

Ms. Elsa Welch nominated Ms. Michele Foley for the position of Secretary to the Board.  No other names were placed in nomination.  

Motion 03:31:
Ms. Elsa Welch made a motion that, as President Holly Moore’s designee, Ms. Michele Foley be nominated as Secretary to the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees, to serve from November 2003 through October 2004, as mandated by Board Bylaw 7518.  

The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Paul Burton.  Chair Loyer Nelson then called for a vote from the Board.  Ms. Michele Foley was elected Board Secretary with a unanimous “Aye” vote from the Board.  

ACTION:  BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING SCHEDULE FOR 2004:
Board Bylaws state that regular meetings of the Board of Trustees will be held on the fourth Wednesday of each month.  The Board must approve a yearly schedule, based on the calendar year, and publish meeting dates with the Washington State Code Reviser’s Office.  The exception to holding the Board meeting on the fourth Wednesday of the month occurs each March, when the Board will hold their meeting on the third Wednesday of the month, to comply with provisions in the faculty union contract.  
President Holly Moore further explained that the Board is considering holding a Special Meeting on December 3, 2003, which would replace the Regular Meeting previously scheduled for Wednesday, November 26.  By moving the meeting to December 3, Fall Quarter would still be in session, but there will not be such a long stretch of time until the next regular meeting, which, if adopted, would be January 28, 2004.  This same configuration would apply to the 2004 calendar, if adopted by the Board. 

Motion 03:32:
A motion was made by Mr. Paul Burton to approve the following schedule of meetings for the Board of Trustees for calendar year 2004, with the proviso that the March meeting will be held on the third Wednesday of the month and that a combined November-December 2004 Board meeting be held on December 4, 2004, in lieu of holding the meeting on the fourth Wednesday of November 2004.  Further, he moved that the Board hold a Special Meeting on Wednesday, December 3, 2003, in lieu of its Regular Meeting on November 26, 2003.





Ms. Elsa Welch seconded the motion, which was adopted 





by the Board. 
The new schedule will be posted with the Code Reviser’s Office as follows:
	Winter Quarter 2004
	Spring Quarter 2004
	Fall Quarter 2004

	January 28, 2004
	April 28, 2004
	September 22, 2004

	February 25, 2004
	May 26, 2004
	October 27, 2004

	March 17, 20041
	June 23, 2004
	December 1, 20042



1 – Board Meets Third Wednesday in March

2 – Special Meeting to Combine November and December 2004

The Board directed Ms. Michele Foley to notify the Code Reviser’s Office and the media about the Special Meeting of the Board, to be held December 3, 2003. 

ACTION:  UPDATE TO POLICY 4727, “SHARED LEAVE:”
Vice President for Human Resources and Employee Relations, Ms. Paulette Fleming, introduced this item by commending Human Resource Representative, Ms. Ruth Clark, for overseeing the updating process to Policy and related Procedures 4727, “Shared Leave.”   

In November of 1990, the Board of Trustees approved our current Policy 4727, “Shared Leave.”  This policy allows state employees to come to the aid of a fellow state employee who is suffering from (or who has a relative or household member suffering from) a severe or extraordinary illness or injury which may cause the employee to take leave without pay or to terminate his/her employment.

During the 2003 Legislative Session, HB 2266 passed, providing increased eligibility for employees.  Specifically, the changes:

· Permit donation of leave to state employees called to voluntary and involuntary service in the uniformed services.

· Reduce the required sick leave balance for leave-donating employees from 60 days (480 hours) to 22 days (167 hours).

· Remove the donation limit (formerly six days during a 12-month period) on the donating employee.  New provision allows for an employee to donate any sick leave accrual in excess of 22 days. 

Inclusion of these changes to the Policy and related Procedures results in one change to the Policy and two changes to the Procedures. 


Motion 03:33

A motion was made by Mr. Paul Burton that the Board of 




Trustees approve changes to Policy 4727, “Shared Leave.”




Mr. Jeffrey Lewis seconded the motion, which was passed 




unanimously by the Board. 
ACTION:  NEW POLICY 4124, “SECURITY POLICY FOR INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY RESOURCES:”
Pursuant to state and federal laws and consistent with SCC’s mission and goals, the College is required to have to have a Security Policy for Information Resources in place not later than October 31, 2003.  This is a new policy providing the ability to protect the availability, utility, integrity, authenticity, confidentiality and possession of information assets managed by the College.  It exercises the exemption granted by the Department of Information Services for Institutions of Higher Education, pursuant to RCW 43.105.200.  It allows flexibility to develop a security policy that is appropriate for the educational environment.


Motion 03:34:

Ms. Elsa Welch moved that the Board of Trustees consider 




adoption of new Policy 4124:  “Security Policy for 





Information Technology Resources.”




The motion to adopt new Policy 4124:  “Security Policy for 



Information Technology Resources” was unanimously 




approved, after being seconded by Mr. Paul Burton. 
REPORT:  COLLEGE FOUNDATION:
Senior Executive for Community and Resource Development, Ms. Kae Peterson, requested permission to provide the Foundation Report to the Board out of the order of the meeting agenda.  Chair Loyer Nelson granted permission.  

Ms. Peterson reported that the Shoreline Community College Foundation is proud to know that the Foundation Board’s former President, Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, has been appointed to the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees. She credited Mr. Lewis for placing the Foundation on the right track through strategic planning, which included starting several endowments.  As of September 30, 2003, the Foundation has achieved $1 million in liquid assets.  
Ms. Peterson stated that the goal of the Foundation’s annual Student Success Breakfast, scheduled for Thursday, November 13, is to raise $100,000.  Funds raised at past Student Success Breakfasts have helped hundreds of students with grants and short-term loans. 

Word of potential cuts to the Pell Grant program should be of huge concern to our students and our community, Ms. Peterson said, explaining that this proposal stems from the presupposition that parents can now pay more for students’ education.  This thinking does not apply to, nor would help, Shoreline’s students, which means the role of the Foundation will become more important.
This week, Dr. Jean Hernandez will be inducted as the 24th member of the Foundation’s Legacy Club.  Dr. Hernandez has chosen to leave a legacy to support Shoreline’s nursing program. 

REPORT:  GOVERNANCE:
Vice President Tom Curtis explained that this report was formerly called “Strategic Planning Report,” but has changed to “Governance,” in recognition of the more encompassing role of governance as the college reviews the current needs of the college.  In the past, what we called governance committees required membership from all campus constituencies, but they really didn’t have anything to do with actual governance.  He cited the Calendar Committee as one example.  This year, the Governance Steering Committee is reviewing Policy 2301, which will be brought to the Board for final approval of any changes made.  At the last meeting, Governance Steering voted to change the number of governance committees from 13 to three:  Strategic Planning, Governance Steering, and College Council.  In addition, an all-campus meeting was held October 17 to provide college-wide input to the focus areas.  The results were compiled and presented to the Strategic Planning Committee.

The Strategic Planning Committee has now reviewed the raw data and developed a list of recurring themes and words.  At the next meeting, members will discuss what the major emphases for the college should be.  President Moore is working with, and has provided a stipend for, the Strategic Planning Committee to develop outcomes.  

This coming year will be the revision year for the Strategic Plan, according to the schedule set several years ago.

Dr. Curtis further reported that last year’s Interim Cabinet has now been replaced by the new College Council, which does have representation from all segments of the campus.  The College Cabinet is designed to assist the College President to assure we, as a College, can communicate the best decision-making processes from the campus to the Board.  Issues will be brought to the Council to assure decisions will be communicated back to the campus, then be brought to the Board.  Everything presented to the Board will be reviewed by the College Council first.  Processes will be developed so that the College Council becomes a clear conduit between the College and the Board.  Co-Chairs of the College Council for Fall Quarter 2003, as requested by Governance Steering, are to be representatives from faculty and administration.  Thus, Professor Tim Payne and Director of Public Information, Ms. Judy Yu, will serve as co-chairs this quarter.   

Referring again to the All-Campus meeting held October 17, Dr. Curtis said between 175 and 180 staff attended.  The main emphasis of the meeting was Program Planning and Assessment.  The Assessment component, led by Professor Pam Dusenberry, emphasized that PPAs are developed not only to describe programs, but to make sure opportunities and time are devoted to analyze and assess programs; to look at changes and how they affect the growth and viability of programs. 

Dr. Curtis concluded his report by saying that the fall All-Campus meeting was the first of three which will be held this academic year. 

REPORT:  STUDENT BODY PRESIDENT:
Associated Student Body President Erica Wilkes requested permission to provide the Student Body President’s Report to the Board out of the order of the meeting agenda because she would soon need to leave to participate in a volleyball game.  Chair Loyer Nelson granted permission.  

Ms. Wilkes distributed the annual “Gold Cards” to the Board.  The cards were clipped to the brochure announcing this year’s Arts and Entertainment schedule.  

Ms. Wilkes reported that there is no Associated Student Body Secretary at this time, but applicants will be interviewed next week.  A Senate position is also open.  
Thirty faculty are eligible for tenure review, thus President Wilkes is working to appoint students to tenure and governance committees.  She estimated she still had six slots to fill.

Two meetings scheduled for November 3 and 6 will provide students the opportunity to comment on the issues related to the Hip Hop Elements Club.  Student Government is taking a leadership role toward resolution.  

Student Government is also sponsoring a campus food drive and members of the Executive Board, Senate and CAPs are also planning to take turns volunteering at area shelters for Thanksgiving.  
REPORT:  FACULTY PRESIDENT:
Professor Karen Toreson, President of the Federation, began her report by saying that, although there are only four new tenure-track faculty this year, 30 faculty are currently undergoing the tenure process.  This means many faculty are sitting on two or more Academic Review Committees. 
Professor Toreson said that, via balloting this fall, the faculty’s negotiating team had been selected and the membership would be finalized for the CRAG committee by October 31.  The Dismissal Review Committee must also be set up by October 31.  
She noted that, on this, the fifth week of the quarter, faculty are really busy.  The WFT and the WEA are sponsoring a workshop on part-time issues for Equity Week.  Since the College has a good affiliate faculty agreement, Shoreline has been asked to present at this event.
Professor Toreson also noted that, in addition to prepare Program Planning and Assessment documents, many faculty have other accreditation and assessment assignments.  

She said that she will be one of two Washington State representatives at a national conference addressing issues in higher education in mid-November.    

Concluding her remarks, Professor Toreson said that the faculty team serving on the new College Council is looking forward to the opportunity to work together to provide input.  The Council is in its infancy stage, but she has a positive view that this body will work.

REPORT:  CLASSIFIED STAFF:

Ms. Peggy Lytle, representing Classified Staff, reported that Driver/Warehouse staff member Jim McNamara passed away earlier this month.  Many staff had donated their extra sick leave to Mr. McNamara, under the guidelines of the Shared Leave Policy, and she said he had considered the donation a godsend.  He was a great friend to many across campus and will be missed by all.  Ms. Lytle herself worked with Mr. McNamara for 16 years.  Chair Loyer Nelson asked that Ms. Lytle extend the Board’s condolences to Mr. McNamara’s family.
Ms. Lytle plans on attending the Civil Service Reform bargaining assembly of the WFSE.  On October 8 and 9, the bargaining groups reviewed over 1200 concepts.  She is a representative on the negotiating team for community colleges when the process begins in January 2004.  

REPORT:  COLLEGE PRESIDENT:
President Holly Moore stated that this is the first time she can remember committees being fully staffed so early in the academic year and she is working diligently to assure the College Council is in place.
Director of Nursing, Dr. Janice Ellis, and former SCC Director of Nursing, Dr. Celia Hartley, have co-authored a textbook, “Nursing in Today’s World, Eighth Edition,” which recently received honors as the most outstanding textbook of the year from the American Journal of Nursing in the category of Issues and Trends.  This is the third time they have won this award.  Dr. Moore, further, announced that Shoreline’s CEO program has received recognition as the Most Outstanding Youth Retention Program in the Nation and will receive the Crystal Star Award of Excellence from the National Dropout Prevention Network (NDPN) at ceremonies in Kansas City next week.

President Moore announced that, this evening October 22, the King County Council would meet at 7:00 p.m. in Shoreline Community College’s Pagoda Union Building.  She was asked by Councilmember Carolyn Edmonds to provide a welcome on behalf of the College.  Dr. Moore encouraged the Board members to attend if their time permitted.  
Dr. Moore distributed invitations to the Small Business Associations 50th Anniversary observance. 
She noted that the Puget Sound Center has moved to new quarters.  

President Moore distributed information about the annual ACCT Legislative Summit, to be held February 9–11, 2004, in Washington, D.C.  Dr. Moore will attend and will schedule appointments to meet with Washington State’s congressional delegation and aides.  TANF, Perkins, the Secondary Tech Act, and WIA are critical programs with potentially tenuous futures.  She hoped members of the Board would consider attending ACCT.  
Dr. Moore has been asked by the SBCTC to chair a task force on the colleges’ ability to provide the business community with corporate and incumbent worker training.  
In conclusion, President Moore said the College is moving forward with searches for the Vice President for Human Resources and the Vice President for Student Services and is currently in the process of forming screening committees. 
REPORT:  BOARD CHAIR:
Chair Edith Loyer Nelson welcomed Mr. Jeffrey Lewis to the Board, saying she’s very happy he’s now on the Board.   She then noted that the Board would be reconvening in Executive Session and would return to the Regular Meeting for the purpose of Adjournment only.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION:

At 7:39 PM, Chair Loyer Nelson announced that the Board would meet in Executive Session for approximately 15 minutes to review the performance of a public employee and to discuss litigation with counsel.

RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING:

Chair Edith Loyer Nelson reconvened the Open Public Meeting at 8:00 PM.

NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Meeting of the Board of Trustees, designated as a Special Meeting, is scheduled for December 3, 2003, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Nelson adjourned the meeting at 8:00 PM.







Signed ________________________ 








Edith Loyer Nelson, Chair

Attest: ______________________ 

____________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary
